NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

15 AUGUST 2003
NMSVH MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:06 a.m., Friday, August 15, 2003
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Dave Baland at 9:06 a.m., Friday, August 15, 2003.  Board members present were: Dave Baland, Katherine Ingold, Alicia McAninch, and Brian Quintana.  Regent Jim Miyagishima was absent.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Manager, and Carolyn Vick, Student Services Manager.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
Katherine Ingold led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests
There were no guests present.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Brian Quintana –  Wished everyone a good morning.  
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that she had an interesting and educational experience this week.  She attended the NM Senate Rules Committee meeting where she was scheduled to appear as part of the confirmation process required of her as a member of the Board of Regents.  She stated that she was treated very nicely by the committee members and was recommended for confirmation to the NMSVH Board of Regents.  She reported that she is scheduled to appear before the NM State Senate in October 2003 for final confirmation.  She stated that she has received some very important correspondence from the American Foundation for the Blind Solutions Forum regarding the need to contact our congressional leaders to gain support for two pieces of legislation that are going to be discussed in September and October.  These pieces of legislation deal with the reauthorization of IDEA (Individuals with Disabilities Education Act).  The senate has a bill (1248) which contains principles that are vital to the provision of instructional materials to students who have visual impairments.  She stated that House Bill 1350 is scheduled to go before the House of Representatives.  She stated that there is a concern that House Bill 1350 does not contain any point or principle regarding the national repository for publisher files.  She stated that we have been asked to contact our Representatives to ask them if they could please help in the push to put the national repository for publisher files piece into House Bill 1350, and to contact our Senators to seek their support of Senate Bill 1248.  She stated that she has sent correspondence to Senator Domenici and Senator Bingaman asking for their support of Senate Bill 1248.  She stated that she sent that correspondence as a constituent, not as a member of the Board of Regents.  She stated that she is preparing similar correspondence to the Representatives asking for assistance with House Bill 1350.  She congratulated John Williams and the others that were involved in putting together the information packet for the upcoming parent training “See It My Way” that is scheduled in Albuquerque on October 3,4, 2003.  She stated that she plans to attend that two day training.  She stated that the Centennial Memorial is progressing nicely.  She described the memorial to the meeting attendees.  Mrs. Ernie Lee Miller is the artist who has been commissioned to do the memorial.  Mrs. Miller has invited members of the Board of Regents and staff of NMSVH to stop by the studio to see the progress of the memorial.
Katherine Ingold –  Stated that she is glad to be in attendance.  She stated that she brings greetings from Dr. Richard Day, Superintendent of the Louisiana School for the Visually Impaired.  She stated that she was recently traveling to Louisiana and had the opportunity to have a lengthy visit with Dr. Day where they discussed a variety of topics regarding the education of students who are blind or visually impaired.  Dr. Day expressed his admiration for Superintendent Jennings and the staff of NMSVH.  She stated that she attended a joint luncheon on August 14 where the State of New Mexico Land Commissioner Patrick Lyons discussed the proposed education reform constitutional amendments.  
Dave Baland – Welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He stated that his daughter, who has been a student at the NMSVH ECP for the past 6 years, had her first day of public school on August 14.  He reported that when her mother went to pick her up from school, she asked if her mother could come back later and get her.  He stated that his daughter’s desire to remain at school her first day speaks highly of how well the ECP staff prepared her for public school.  He stated that when it comes to legislative matters if a Regent is supporting legislation as a constituent he does not see any conflict.  However, if a Regent is supporting legislation as a representative of NMSVH he understands that the matter needs to come before the Board of Regents before support is offered.  He does understand that the legislative support that is being offered by Regent Alicia McAninch in support of House Bill 1350 and Senate Bill 1248 is being offered as a private constituent and not as a member of the Board of Regents.  Katherine Ingold stated that she does not know if Regents can advocate legal issues.  President Baland stated that he has advocated legal issues as a parent while serving on the NMSVH Board of Regents.  He was careful to ensure that everyone knew he was advocating as a parent not as a member of the Board.  Katherine Ingold stated that she is hesitant to say that Regents can advocate legal issues.  Alicia McAninch pointed out that her correspondence regarding House Bill 1350 and Senate Bill 1248 was addressed as a constituent, not as a member of the Board.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no members of the public present for input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no revisions to the agenda.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the agenda as presented.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 11, 2003.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 11, 2003 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to what is contained in her Superintendent’s Report she would like to express her appreciation to Katherine Ingold for attending the luncheon on August 14 where State of New Mexico Land Commissioner Patrick Lyons discussed the proposed education reform constitutional amendments.  Alicia McAninch asked Superintendent Jennings to update the Board on the renovations that are underway on the main campus.  Superintendent Jennings asked Retha Coburn to provide the update as she works closely with the contractors.  Retha Coburn stated that the contractors are finishing up with Garrett Dormitory and are in the process of moving their equipment out.  There will be some minor touchup that they will have to do before being 100% complete with Garrett Dormitory.  Garrett Dormitory will be cleaned and ready for the students to arrive on August 19 for the 2003-2004 School Year.  Work continues in the Superintendent’s Residence where they have installed a fire suppression system.  They are now working to conceal the piping for that system so that it is aesthetically pleasing.  The contractors have begun trenching between the campus boiler system and the Sacramento Dormitory for the new heating and cooling system.  They have also begun the electrical work in Sacramento Dormitory.  It is anticipated that the renovation work in Sacramento Dormitory will not be complete until late October.  All students, male and female, will be staying in Garrett Dormitory for the first part of the school year.  The layout of that dorm allows an adequate separation for the boys and girls dorm wing.  Superintendent Jennings reported that the pool sandblasting and painting project is complete and came out very nice.  This project was for the inside of the pool itself, not the pool deck.  The contractor who is responsible for the pool deck resurfacing has agreed to install a rubberized surface around the pool instead of the textured surface that they have been unsuccessful at installing.  The warning track around the pool will remain the rolled on texture, but the deck from the warning track to the walls of the building will be the rubberized surface.  We are hopeful that this will finally resolve the problems that we have been experiencing with their previous work.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Gallegos reviewed the contents of the presented Personnel Report.  She stated that in addition to the provided report she would like to inform the Board that we are moving from 161.5 Full Time Employee (FTE) positions to 162.5.  This is due to the addition of the Higher Education Vision Liaison position in support of the Personnel Preparation Program with New Mexico State University (NMSU).  This position was filled by Dr. Jackie Wood as approved by the Board of Regents on June 16, 2003.  Katherine Ingold stated that she thought the Higher Education Vision Liaison position was not going to require an additional FTE.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Personnel Preparation Program did not have an FTE because we were contracting with Texas Tech University to provide this function.  However since transferring the contract to NMSU we are providing the Higher Education Vision Liaison position for the program.  She stated that this may not be an issue in the future.  In order for us to obtain the AER accreditation Dr. Wood will have to become a full time NMSU employee.  AER feels that in order for the university to buy into the Personnel Preparation Program and support it long term, NMSU needs to take over this full time position.  When this happens NMSU will create the full time position and NMSVH will provide the funding to support that position.   Katherine Ingold asked if eventually the salary for that position would be split between NMSVH and NMSU.  Superintendent Jennings stated that while NMSVH is financially supporting the program we will be paying for the position.  Hopefully the program will transition fully to NMSU at which time they will take over all financial obligations.  It will depend on whether NMSU feels that the Personnel Preparation Program is viable and is something that they want to add to their university beyond our contracted period.  Katherine Ingold asked if an FTE was left open when Dr. Wood was moved to the Higher Education Vision Liaison position.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Carolyn Vick was moved into the FTE that was opened by Dr. Wood’s move.  Roger Bredy moved into the FTE that was previously held by Carolyn Vick.  Roger Bredy was previously in a part time position but is now the Transportation Coordinator.  Carolyn Vick is now the Student Services Manager. There were no other questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – June 2003.
Retha Coburn pointed out that the Monthly Investment Report contains a column on the right side that reflects prior year balances.  This column is reflected as a result of a request by former Regent Reta Jones.  This allows the Board to have a comparative figure to assist with financial decision making.  She stated that she wanted to point that column out to the Board to avoid any confusion.  President Baland stated that during FY 2003 we pulled $500,000 from the investment accounts and we still came out over $70,000 ahead for the fiscal year.  He stated that that is good news.  There were no other questions or comments.
C. 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report – June 2003.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Report for June 2003.  She stated that this report also contains a prior year actuals column for comparative purposes.  She pointed out that page 40 of 42 of the report reflects the overall unrestricted budget/expense cumulative for fiscal year 2003.  This page indicates that NMSVH stayed well within the budget approved by the Board for fiscal year 2003.  She stated that Superintendent Jennings has done an exceptional job at outlining areas where we can hold our expenditure levels below budget.  As a result of that we have not experienced the tremendous pulls from investment funds that we experienced in the past.  She stated that this report provides a good picture of the efforts that have been made campus wide to reduce expenditures and operate within or below budget while continuing to provide quality services to our students.  President Baland stated that this report indicates that the approved budget for fiscal year 2003 was $9,056,361.00.   The budget was then adjusted to $8,852,460.13.  Our actual budget for fiscal year 2003 was $7,106,237.91.  Retha Coburn stated that she will be making a few corrected entries to this report as a result of the end of year in-house audit, but the final report will reflect that we came in below the adjusted budget of $8,852,460.13.  She stated that the information contained in this report will be used for the report of actuals that will be submitted to the Commission on Higher Education.  President Baland stated that it may be helpful for future State of New Mexico funding requests if Retha Coburn develops some type of spreadsheet that reflects the high degree of fiscal responsibility that NMSVH routinely practices.  The 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report for June 2003 definitely shows that we are running a tight ship and an encapsulated overview of the contents of that report would be an excellent sales tool when we are seeking funding.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we have included that type of information in our presentations to Santa Fe, and we have communicated that we would like to remain independent of the State in the area of operating expenses if we can get the State’s support for capital projects.  She stated that she feels that we have shown the State, through staff restructuring, that we are serious about being fiscally responsible.  President Baland stated that it may be beneficial to remind the State that NMSVH has not asked them for money in the past, and the capital funding that we are now requesting is for the ultimate benefit of students who are blind and visually impaired throughout the State of New Mexico.  The Board congratulated Superintendent Jennings and Retha Coburn for the exceptional job that they have done to ensure that NMSVH remains fiscally responsible.  President Baland urged Superintendent Jennings and Retha Coburn to continue managing the budget in the exemplary manner that they did during fiscal year 2003 while maintaining a focus on the services and programs that we provide to our students.  Alicia McAninch stated that she wants to compliment the Department Directors and Managers for the exceptional job that they did during fiscal year 2003.  She asked Superintendent Jennings to pass along her gratitude to all staff who were involved in the financial management this past fiscal year.  There were no other questions or comments.  
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report for June 2003 as presented with the understanding that there will be minor adjustments as a result of the end of the year in-house audit.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheets, June 30, 2003. 
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheet for June 30, 2003 and stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have. There were no questions or comments.  The Board accepted the Balance Sheet, June 30, 2003 as presented.
VIII.
Executive Session.  9:30 a.m. to 10:20 a.m., August 15, 2003
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:30 a.m., Friday, August 15, 2003, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos.  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:20 p.m., Friday, August 15, 2003 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Brian Quintana – aye, Alicia McAninch – aye, Dave Baland – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to hire Andrea Cowan as 9-month Certified Outreach Itinerant Teacher at a salary of $40,423.00.  (carried unanimously)  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by President Baland, the Board moved to approve the emergency hire of Raymond Vincent as a 9-month Inclusion/IEP Coordinator at a salary of $50,000.00.  (carried unanimously)
IX. Major Focus – Summer Enrichment Program
Ron Later, certified O&M and TVI, was Camp Coordinator for 2003 Camp Enrichment which was held on the main campus.  He provided the Board with an overview of the camp activities and attendance.  He stated that he has coordinated Camp Enrichment for the past three years.  This is the second year that Camp Enrichment has been an international program with blind and visually impaired students from Mexico participating.  Camp Enrichment is for academic students over the age of 12 years and enrolled in an academic program somewhere in the State of New Mexico, or Mexico.  The international students are able to attend due to the work of White Sands Rotary Club as well as the Rotary Clubs in Mexico.  The 2003 Camp Enrichment was attended by 6 students from Mexico and 15 students from New Mexico.  Of the 15 students from New Mexico, 11 have attended camp in previous years.  2 were former students of NMSVH.  Superintendent Jennings commended Ron Later for his work with Camp Enrichment.  She stated that in addition to all of the work involved with organization a camp, Ron Later volunteered to take responsibility for communicating with the Mexican Consulate to arrange for the Mexican students to come across the border so that they could attend our camp.  In the past this responsibility rested with White Sands Rotary Club.  Unfortunately, this year they were unable to accomplish this work.  If not for the work of Ron Later, the Mexican students would have been denied the opportunity to participate in our camp.  In addition to his work with Camp Enrichment Ron Later worked with one of the students on Braille and the abacus and coordinated home visits throughout the summer.  The home visits were an incredible success and the parents expressed their appreciation for the staff visiting their children in their homes during the summer to ensure that their education continued.  The Board thanked Ron Later for his commitment and energy.
Superintendent Jennings provided a brief overview of 2003 Camp Life.  This camp was coordinated by Sherri Lyle, NMSVH Itinerant Teacher and was a pilot program designed to offer an environment where boys and girls who have been diagnosed as having a visual impairment, are aged seven through eleven years, and who are within one year of performing age appropriate grade level work may make independent decisions.  It was required that all applicants be receiving services through NMSVH Campus services, NMSVH Outreach services, or by a district teacher for the visually impaired.  Registration was limited to twenty campers.  Ten of the applicants qualified to attend the camp.  One camper withdrew, leaving nine campers participating.  Several campers who were experiencing their first time away from home and family went on to attend Camp Beary Fun.  One camper has enrolled in the NMSVH main campus program.  2003 Camp Life was held at the NMSVH ECP site in Albuquerque.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Sherri Lyle did an exceptional job with this pilot camp.  Its success this year should ensure its future existence as part of the NMSVH summer education programs.
Superintendent Jennings provided a brief overview of 2003 Camp Beary Fun.  This camp was coordinated by Mimi Schaper, NMSVH Itinerant Teacher.  This camp was designed to provide an opportunity for kids who have a visual impairment to meet with other kids who have like disabilities.  All campers attended classes in the morning (pottery, art, and vocational education).  The afternoons were spent on field trips.  The camp is designed for students seven through eleven years.  Eighteen campers attended this year’s camp.  Ten campers were totally blind or severely impaired.  Five campers were new to the campus and five asked for NMSVH applications to attend NMSVH in the fall.  2003 Camp Beary Fun was held on the NMSVH main campus.  Superintendent Jennings stated that Mimi Schaper did an outstanding job with this year's Camp Bear Fun.  
Superintendent Jennings stated that it was fun to see the Outreach Itinerant Teachers and Early Childhood Program staff involved in this year’s camps.  The commitment and energy of all the NMSVH staff involved this summer was the primary contributors to a very successful summer education session.
X. Other Items.

A.
FY05 Budget Request.

Retha Coburn presented the Fiscal Year 2005 Budget Request for the Board’s approval.  She stated that if approved by the Board this budget will be presented to the Commission on Higher Education for their consideration and approval/disapproval, and subsequent submission to the State of New Mexico Legislators for approval/disapproval.  Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the budget request for the Board’s clarification.  She stated that there is an increase in the expenditure levels for FY-05.  She stated that the salaries have been adjusted to actual, as normally done.  The compensation increase within the salaries is based on 1.5%.  She stated that the Early Childhood Program (ECP) is anticipating several changes to their budget.  She asked Linda Lyle to address the reasons for the changes.  Linda Lyle explained that Albuquerque Public Schools (APS) is considering a different model for service delivery to students who are blind and visually impaired.  In the past IEP Committees have placed students in the NMSVH ECP center based program in two distinct ways.  Students with vision impairment complicated by additional impairments receive fiscal support from NMSVH.  These students are counted by NMSVH.  APS supplies transportation, evaluations and audiology support.  Other students with vision impairment only are placed at the ECP.  These students receive all related services, transportation, evaluation and audiology support from APS who counts the student.  APS is considering moving away from requesting any center-based services at the ECP site.  Instead they would keep all students at APS schools and request that ECP provide services within the public school classrooms.  If NMSVH continues to serve these students at the ECP site, NMSVH would not receive fiscal assistance from APS.  If APS goes with this service delivery model it is safe to assume that the other school districts will quickly follow.  This will have a significant impact on the ECP budget.  Meetings have been held, and will continue to be held with Mr. Sam Howarth, State Department of Education, and the Albuquerque Public Schools to resolve this issue.  Katherine Ingold stated that she feels that this is a very important issue and requested that the Board be kept apprised.  President Baland stated that the Board may want to consider drafting a letter to the State Department of Education on this issue.  President Baland asked that we bring our focus back to the budget request that is being presented.  Retha Coburn reviewed line item increases reflected on the FY05 Budget Request.  She stated that in effort to indicate our fiscal responsibility expenditure line items have been decreased by 10% where possible.  She stated that she wants the Board to feel comfortable with the FY05 Budget Request that is presented.  She stated that it took a great deal of team work to put this budget together.  The result is a budget request that reflects actual figures versus percentages from a previous year’s budget.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to entertain any questions that the Board may have regarding the presented budget proposal.  President Baland asked, regarding the revenue side of the budget, what the increase has been over the last 10 years to the land grant and permanent fund money.  Retha Coburn stated that there has been a slight increase.  She stated that she does not normally budget that increase until January when the State Investment Council provides the information.  The State Investment Council figures it based on 4.7% of the last 5 years increase to the Land Grant Permanent Fund.  We will not have those figures from the State Investment Council until January.  She stated that when she prepared the proposed budget she used figures based on the Land Grant Permanent Fund remaining stable, not increasing.  This was the safest way to include this revenue given that we would not know what type of increase we would experience.  The Land Grant Permanent Fund will never decrease.  It will either remain stable or increase.  President Baland asked why portfolio appreciation is listed on page 5 as other sources of revenue.  Retha Coburn stated that the Commission on Higher Education requires the portfolio appreciation be listed as part of the budget.  The figures that are reflected in the budget for portfolio appreciation are based on market value.  President Baland stated that page 22, Institutional Support, lists Security under expenditures.  He asked if that is for a security guard at the main campus.  Retha Coburn stated that that is for the Campus Resource Officer contracted through the Alamogordo Department of Public Safety.  President Baland asked what the Public Relations expenditure is for.  Retha Coburn stated that that is for audio/visual and public relations costs which include the salary for the employee that takes care of those areas.  President Baland stated that the budget reflects an expenditure of $75,000.00 per year (or $6,250.00 per month) for telephone service.  Does that include all telephone related items, high speed lines, cellular, etc?  Retha Coburn stated that it includes the high speed lines for internet access, our link to Albuquerque, cellular phone service, internet access for the itinerant teachers, fax lines, etc.  President Baland asked if a periodic review is conducted to ensure that we are receiving the best deal possible on our various telephone services.  Retha Coburn stated that Roy McCollum who is the Information Services Branch Manager is always watching to ensure that we are getting the best possible deals.  President Baland asked if we have freedom to look at different vendors or are we required to use certain vendors by the state.  Retha Coburn stated that we have freedom to use vendors of our choice.  President Baland asked if we go out for bid for telephone services.  Retha Coburn stated that we do not go out for bid.  Our Information Services Branch researches the various carriers to ensure that the level of service that they provide can meet the needs of our organization, that service is available in all areas of the state, and that cost is competitive.  President Baland asked Retha Coburn to look into the cost of services from other vendors other than those we are using in an effort to decrease the total annual cost of telephone services.  He stated that we may want to request bids from the different cellular phone service providers.  President Baland asked Retha Coburn what percentage of the telephone costs are for long distance service.  Retha Coburn stated that she does not have those figures available but will look into those costs.  She stated that she would be happy to provide a breakdown of the telephone costs for the Regents information.  President Baland stated that page 23 lists $19,500.00 for Board of Regents expenditure.  He asked what, other than per diem, that figure includes.  Superintendent Jennings stated that that includes per diem, conference fees, reimbursement of expenses, and miscellaneous expenses.  President Baland stated that the Superintendent’s Office expenditures, page 23, lists 3 professional salaries and 1 secretary/clerical while the Business & Finance, page 24, lists 1 professional salary and 2 secretary/clerical.  Retha Coburn pointed out that the revised FY04 budget and requested FY05 budget lists 1 secretary/clerical position.  There were 2 positions listed on the original operating budget for FY04.  Katherine Ingold asked who the 3 professional salaries are under the Superintendent’s Office.  Veronica Gallegos stated that they are filled by the Superintendent, Human Resources Coordinator and Braille Instructor.  Alicia McAninch referred everyone to Exhibit 12a, page 19, Food Services.  This page lists Other Salaries – Part Time/Temp with a requested budget amount of $17,217.00 for FY05.  She noted that there are no FTEs listed.  She asked who is being paid under this line item.  Retha Coburn stated that that line item is to pay substitutes and substitutes do not take an FTE.  Alicia McAninch asked if that is the case under Exhibit 14a, page 30.  That page lists Other Salaries – Part Time/Temp with a requested budget amount of $10,000.00 for FY05.  Are these also substitutes?  Retha Coburn stated that that line item is to pay for summer maintenance staff that also do not require an FTE.  President Baland stated that Exhibit 13a, page 24 lists a line item titled Investment Expense and contains an amount of $10,000.00 for FY05.  He asked what the Investment Expense is for.  Retha Coburn stated that that is the direct expense that we incur with the State Investment Council.  President Baland asked about the Direct Deposit Expense line item on the same page.  This shows $3,000.00 for FY05.  Retha Coburn stated that we do not currently incur any expenses on our bank accounts.  She stated that with Well Fargo Bank we earn points that are provided to us at the end of the month if we maintain an account at a certain level.  These points are used to offset any expenses related to the account.  We are currently saving on expenses with the direct deposit account.  However, once the interest rate raises enough for us to experience benefits from an interest bearing account we will revert back to that instead of offsetting expenses.  Once that happens we will begin having expenses related to the accounts.  That is why the $3,000.00 is listed as a line item.  President Baland asked how often we review the bank that we use.  Retha Coburn stated that we have not changed banks in the past 3 years.  Prior to that we stayed with one bank for a very long time.  She stated that Wells Fargo has some features that are very useful to NMSVH.  She stated that she can take care of a great deal of the banking electronically with Wells Fargo without leaving her office.  Research with other banks was conducted but none met the benefits of banking with Wells Fargo.  Alicia McAninch referred everyone to Exhibit 11a, page 14.  Under Resource Center, Supplies & Expenses.  She pointed out that the Resource Center had budgeted for $10,000.00 in FY04, that was revised to $5,000.00, and the FY05 requested budget drops it further to $4,500.00.  She expressed concern regarding these decreases.  Retha Coburn stated that they reviewed all expenditures in FY04.  The FY04 expenditures were then compared to the FY03 actual expenditures.  Supplies and expenses for the Resource Center was one area that Dr. Johnson felt could be cut back from $10,000.00 because it was not being used.  Dr. Johnson stated that in the past year money had been included in that line item so that the Resource Center could buy some equipment.  It turned out that the equipment was paid for from other sources so the extra funding in the line item was not needed.  Now that we do not need the new equipment the FY05 budget can be decreased to the requested amount which will be sufficient to provide the services requested of the Resource Center.  Alicia McAninch stated that she just wants to make sure that the budget contains a sufficient amount to support the work of the Resource Center.  Dr. Johnson stated that requested amount will be sufficient.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the first year that she was Principal of the main campus she would have to beg for a copy of the budget.  None of the Department Directors were provided with copies of their budgets.  It was common practice to simply spend for what we needed.  When we would receive a copy of the budget it was 2 to 3 months behind and we could not even determine what was encumbered, or what we had remaining in our budget.  Now every Department Director and middle manager at NMSVH is very accountable for what is in their budgets and are provided with timely accurate tools to assist them in budget oversight.  This is the primary reason that we can bring an accurate proposed budget to the Board that was not put together utilizing estimates or percentages.  There were no other questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the FY05 Budget Request as submitted.  (carried unanimously)
B. FY03 Budget Actuals (unaudited).
Retha Coburn stated that the document in support of this agenda item was presented and approved as part of the 2002-2003 Operating Budget/Expense Report – June 2003 which was discussed under agenda item VII.(C).  She stated that adjustments will be made to the FY03 Budget Actuals if the audit requires.  The Board’s agreement to these adjustments was reflected in the motion to approve the 2002-2003 Operating Budget Expense Report – June 2003.  President Baland asked Retha Coburn to explain the mechanics of adjustments.  If a line item needs to be adjusted what is the process to carry out the adjustment?  Retha Coburn stated that Superintendent Jennings has held all Department Directors accountable for the funds that are allocated to their department.  If for any reason departments need to adjust an allocated line item amount they must find the funds within their department’s budget for that adjustment.  A department’s total funds allocation is not adjusted.  The department simply indicates which line items are to be decreased in order to increase another line item.  It is a redistribution of funds, not an increase to the overall department budget.  This allows us to stay within or below the Board approved budget.  There were no other questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Brian Quintana, the Board moved to approve the FY03 Budget Actuals (unaudited) as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Review of Pay Scales, Non-Certified.

Veronica Gallegos presented recommended revisions to the 9 and 12 month non-certified hourly pay scales that are based on the results of the recently completed salary survey that involved public schools, schools for the blind, and the NM School for the Deaf.  The NM Occupational Wage Survey was also utilized.  Veronica Gallegos reviewed the contents of the tables that were presented as part of the board packet in support of this agenda item.  She stated that the information that was collected from the participating entities, as well as the NM Occupational Wage Survey was used to develop an aggregate average for each salary range.  The aggregate averages were then compared to our current pay scales.  In many cases our pay scales were in line with the aggregate averages.  In some instances our pay scale exceeded the averages, and in some they were below the aggregate averages.  In some instances new ranges were needed to keep positions from moving off of our current pay scale.  Veronica Gallegos reviewed the recommended revisions to the 03-04 Non-Certified/Non-FLSA Exempt Current Pay Schedule approved by the Board on April 17, 2003.  During this survey it was noted that the percentage between ranges on our pay scale were not evenly distributed.  The recommended pay scale has been revised to reflect a 5% alignment between each range level.  President Baland asked what the total fiscal impact will be if the Board approves the recommended ranges.  Veronica Gallegos stated that the total impact will be approximately $108,000.00 to our actuals, or $116,000.00 budgeted.  She explained if an employee is advanced on the scale (i.e. moved from level D to level E) our current policy allows for that individual to receive either the entry level pay of their new range or 3% (which ever is greater).  She stated that a third piece has been added to that.  In order to ensure that our current staff do not fall under a new hire on the range we factor in years of service.  Katherine Ingold asked if that is the reason that there are a number of positions that are being paid higher than the maximum aggregate average.  Veronica Gallegos explained that another piece that was taken into consideration when we aligned the ranges and determined placements were the qualifications necessary for certain positions.  For example, Education Assistant I only requires a high school diploma, while Education Assistant II requires 30 college credit hours, and Education Assistant III requires 16 college credit or an associate’s degree.  Under the old scales there are specified number of ranges between Education Assistant I, II, and III.  When we developed the new scale we carried forward that spacing between ranges.  If we had deviated from that spacing with the aggregate averages we would have positions that would not be recognized for the required job qualification based on education.   This would have eliminated any incentive for an employee to increase their education.  So in some places we do have job positions that are above the aggregate average, but that only applies to the multiple level positions (i.e. Education Assistant I, II, III).  The decision to retain that structure was the result of lengthy discussion within the leadership team.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there are some major changes reflected in the proposed pay scale.  She stated that she is concerned about the effect that these changes may have on morale, but it is important that we adopt a pay scale that is based on market, is fair to employees based on qualifications, and keeps NMSVH competitive in the job market.  She stated that the past scale had the ILS Assistants, Education Assistants, Residential Life Assistants, and the Library Assistants on the same scale levels.  As they progressed to Level II, based on meeting the education requirement of 30 college credit hours, or Level III having an associate’s degree, the steps between levels were equal.  She explained that the new table does not place all of the Assistant positions on the same level.  They have now been placed on the scale based on the degree of responsibility and skill that each position requires.  For example, Library Assistant I is level 3, Education Assistant I and Recreation Assistant I are level 4, and Residential Life Assistant I and ILS Assistant I are level 5.  This placement will also provide motivation for staff to obtain additional experience and grow within the organization.  That motivation did not exist under the old table.  Superintendent Jennings pointed out those positions that are being moved lower on the scale based on the results of the survey.  She stated that some, not all, of these positions, once moved, will be frozen because they will be outside of their range.  We are not however asking that those positions take a cut in pay.  We have some positions that were as much as 6 levels higher than the aggregate averages. Superintendent Jennings stated that she realizes that there may be a negative impact on the morale of those staff that will be frozen as a result of these recommendations.  But she stated that she feels that in order to bring our salary scales in line with the market we must use the salary survey results and make the necessary adjustments, both up and down.  Alicia McAninch asked what the difference is between Housekeeper which is in level I, and Building Custodian which is in level 4.  Veronica Gallegos stated that the Building Custodian position needs to have the same skills as a Housekeeper, but then they also have to have entry level handyman skills because they take care of minor facility maintenance and repairs.  Alicia McAninch stated that she appreciates all of the work that was put into this salary survey and the subsequent recommendations.  Superintendent Jennings stated that as she expressed before she does worry about morale with a couple of the positions and the additional 3 positions that will be frozen.  She stated that she hopes that staff realizes that we looked at this fairly and when the market is telling you what a job is worth, it does not make sense to ignore it and continue to pay way outside of the market ranges.  President Baland asked, bottom line, can we afford the recommendations that are made regarding the 9 and 12 month non-certified pay scale.  Superintendent Jennings stated that these changes are already reflected in the FY05 budget request that the Board approved earlier. Alicia McAninch stated that if we do a good job of communicating the procedures that went into the salary survey and the process that was utilized to establish the presented recommendations it should lessen the negative effect on morale.   She stated that in the past things like this were not presented well.  She stated that while you can’t please everyone, you can lessen the negative impact with good communication.  President Baland stated that he hates to have to spend $100,000.00 more for salaries but certainly understands and supports the recommendations presented to the Board so that NMSVH is aligned with the market and remains competitive. Veronica Gallegos pointed out that it has been 5 years since our pay scales have been revised.  This process was long overdue.  It was important that take this step to ensure that hourly rates are reasonable.  Katherine Ingold stated that the main factor for her is the fairness to the employees.  President Baland stated that the recommendations that are presented to the Board are objective.  There were no other questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the recommended revisions to the 9 and 12 month non-certified pay scales as presented.  (carried unanimously)


D.
Architectural Services Contract.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to extend the architectural services professional services contract with The Design Group for a second year.  If approved the contract period would be from October 31, 2003 through October 30, 2004.  The Standard Form of Agreement, AIA Document B141 dated October 31, 2003 between NMSVH and The Design Group expires on October 30, 2003.  As noted under the terms of this Agreement, page 2 “the period of service is for one year and may be extended with written authorization from the Owner of the Architect after the first year for one additional year not exceed a total contract during of two (02) years.”  The Design Group is currently overseeing the Mechanical Revisions Project at the Garrett, Sacramento and Superintendent Buildings scheduled for completion by October 14, 2003.  They are also in the process of developing bid documents and specifications for the renovations at the Watkins Education Center and the Preschool Expansion. 
UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to extend the architectural services professional services contract with The Design Group for a second year to include the period October 31, 2003 through October 30, 2004.  (carried unanimously)   

E.
Personnel Preparation Program.

Superintendent Jennings reviewed a written report on the Personnel Preparation Program that was provided by Dr. Jackie Wood.  As of Thursday, August 14, 2003 the Personnel Preparation Program has 12 TVI students from cohort I, 12 TVI students in cohort II, and 6 O&M students in cohort I.  There are 5 additional students that want to take O&M this fall.  These students will be added to cohort I for a total of 11 O&M.  The student’s home districts are Carlsbad, Roswell, Santa Fe, Cloudcroft, Albuquerque, Santa Teresa, Las Cruces, Farmington, Ruidoso, Espanola, Edgewood, Sandia Park, Los Lunas, Alamogordo, Moriarty, and Window Rock.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that the program is going well and recruiting efforts are being productive.  She stated that Dr. Rhodes, NMSU has been tremendous in working with NMSVH on this program.  NMSU has welcomed Dr. Wood as part of their program which has been very beneficial.  She stated that AER will be making the decision that Dr. Wood needs to be a full time faculty of NMSU in order for the course to receive AER certification.  As this decision grows nearer we will bring recommendations to the Board.  President Baland asked if Superintendent Jennings feels that NMSU would be interested in having a full time VI program on their campus. Superintendent Jennings stated that she is truly hoping that that is the end result.  She stated that the attitude of NMSU regarding the Personnel Preparation Program is very positive and conveys their desire to provide programs that serve all students in New Mexico, regardless of disability.  
XI. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
There were no questions or comments regarding the 2003-2004 Board Meeting Schedule.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.  

C.
Project Tasking.

There were no questions or comments. 

D.
Student Trust Checklist/General Fund Checklist.

Alicia McAninch asked for an explanation of line item 10407.  Superintendent Jennings explained the reason for that check.  She also pointed out that the line item description should read “mediation” instead of “medication”.  President Baland asked about line item 10411.  Retha Coburn explained that the check was for repairs to a Suburban that was damaged in a roll over accident, not involving students.  Her name only appears next to the description because her name was on the purchase order.  She stated that we have received reimbursement for the entire amount less the $1,000.00 insurance deductible.  Alicia McAninch asked about line item 10284.  Superintendent Jennings explained that that is a check to Texas Tech University for students who opted to finish cohort I of the Personnel Prep Program with Texas Tech instead of transferring to NMSU.  That was an option that was given to students who were part way through the program when we transferred the course.  Alicia McAninch asked about line item 10343.  Retha Coburn explained that that was for repair of the metal roof over the swimming pool.  There were no other questions or comments.
Meeting Adjourned at 12:14 p.m., Friday, August 15, 2003
(Approved 10/2/03)
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